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Thank you Gaddi.
I want to thank you and Southern California Edison for being good corporate citizens throughout Los Angeles County.  I really appreciate your significant charitable contributions in the 4th district, including your support of the Friend of Youth Foundation and the Public Safety Recognition lunch we do each year. 
I want to thank my friend John Kelsall, President and CEO of the Greater Lakewood Chamber, for being here today for the pledge.  Also, Rev. Dr. Brian Suk-Boo Lee from Artesia-Cerritos Methodist Church, which is celebrating its 135th anniversary this fall.
I would like to recognize Long Beach Chamber Board Chair Joanne Davis.

The Chamber’s Board of Directors.
Randy and his hard-working staff for making today’s event possible.  

My incredible staff…

And of course, my family who have joined me today.  My wife of 43 years, Julie, and...
Before I get started, I want to take a moment to honor the memory of Shaun Lumachi.  I know that his tragic death is a shock to all of us in this room.  Shaun was a close family friend and a loyal supporter.  He had a huge presence in Long Beach and his tireless commitment to so many organizations will be truly missed.  He leaves a huge hole in this community.  Our thoughts and prayers go out to his wife, Dezire, and his family and friends.
Thank you to all of you for being here today – and to those of you watching live on-line.  I owe so many of you for your incredible support during the redistricting process.  I have to say it was one of the most difficult and often racially- and politically-driven processes I have been through.  But out of all of the ugliness, we were able to maintain communities of interest and preserve the relationships we have worked so hard to cultivate.

This is our 5th State of the County.  Last year, I spoke to you about America’s frustration and anger over the economy and the direction of the country. Over the last year, I think many in America have gotten even angrier, as seen across the political spectrum throughout the country. 
Economic Update

While we have seen some improvements in the national economy, the unemployment rate remains high.  Last year I reported to you a 12.6% unemployment rate in LA County.  As of October, it is 11.9%, which is better, but not good enough. In fact, many economists attribute some level of that improvement to people just giving up looking for a job.  
The country saw a gain of 120,000 jobs in November.  While that is good news, most of these jobs were low-paying, seasonal retail jobs or general temp positions.  Manufacturing payrolls were flat.  To see real improvement in the labor market, we would need to see consistent job gains of 200-300,000 jobs per month.

Before I get into what the County is doing to address this ongoing unemployment issue, let me tell you a little bit about what is happening at the state and federal level…

Well, the State legislature passed SB 432, which mandates the use of fitted sheets in hotel rooms.  They also passed SB 769, which allows the display of mountain lion carcasses. 
And SB 527, which allows the operation of bikes without seats on state roads, as long as the bike was built that way on purpose.   –  Which also makes me wonder, who is in the market for a bike without a seat?  The State also established a Blueberry Commission.  

Not to be outdone, at the federal level, the Obama Administration announced a 15 cent tax on live Christmas trees to fund a promotional campaign on the benefits of live Christmas trees.  The tax was ultimately “postponed” after severe outrage.
Congress recently began debating whether pizza now counts as a vegetable.  Believe me, I would be happy to be required to eat 4 servings a day of pizza, but is this really what we should be focused on right now?

I’m not trying to hassle my friends at the state and national level, but come on, let’s get real.  We have a shrinking economy, a jobless recovery and no relief in sight on the housing market.  Global market influences – the crises in Greece, Italy and Spain – are impacting us in ways never seen before.
It can all start to seem a bit overwhelming or even hopeless.

But as John Wooden once said, “Do not let what you cannot do interfere with what you can do.”

We may not be able to solve the world’s financial crisis, but we can get our own house in order.  At the County, our focus must be three-pronged:
1. Creating jobs

2. Supporting businesses

3. Reforming programs 

That might sound simple or obvious, but as Ronald Reagan argued, “They say the world has become too complex for simple answers.  They    are    wrong!”

Let me give you some examples from the County:
Jobs Programs

Last year I told you about my 10,000 Jobs program. We were able to find a way to use some of the federal stimulus funding to get people back to work… in fact, a lot of people.  We set a goal of 10,000 jobs, but in the end, we created 11,000 jobs for adults and 15,000 jobs for disadvantaged youth.  It was one of the greatest uses of stimulus funding in the nation.  
For many local companies, this program was a desperately needed lifeline.  The best news of all is that nearly 1500 people landed full-time, permanent non-subsidized employment.  
Throughout this year, I have been advocating at the federal level for the funding to continue programs like 10,000 Jobs.  Because the program worked.  And I’m going to continue to fight that fight for resources that make a huge difference to those in our community and the lives they are able to live.
This was not a hand out, but a hand up – so that people who had lost their jobs could again provide for themselves and their families.

Bill Clinton and I might not agree on many things, but in his new book, “Back to Work,” he is right on when it comes to jobs: “Work is about more than making a living, as vital as that is.  It’s fundamental to human dignity and to our sense of self-worth as useful, independent, free people.”

The letters I received from people were incredible – about how they could look their kids in the eye again, knowing that they could support their family.
I am pleased that the County was again able to fund our Youth Jobs Program this year.   When we announced the program early this summer, unemployment for our local young people had reached an all-time high of nearly 27%.  
Through the program, employment opportunities were created for over 2200 economically disadvantaged youth.  

Over the past five years, I am thrilled that we have created nearly 17,000 jobs for young people.

Let me tell you about one of them…Oscar Navarro is 22 years-old from Torrance.  Through the Youth Employment Program, Oscar was able to get a position at Party City in Torrance.  According to Oscar’s supervisor, he did such an outstanding job that he was hired full-time.  His goal is to become a manager at Party City, go to school to become certified in welding and eventually open his own business.  Unfortunately, Oscar could not be with us today, but I think you’ll understand – he’s taken on a second job to help out his family.
I will continue to push for this program.  Hopefully we can provide more opportunities for young people to learn skills, build confidence and develop work experience that will benefit them for a lifetime. We must prepare them for the job market of the future.  
Jobs Training 
One of the most frustrating things I read about is seeing that companies have jobs they can’t fill because workers don’t have the skills they need. According to a survey by Manpower, 52% of US employers say they have difficulty filling positions because of talent shortages. Tech firms in the new “Silicon Beach” are desperate to score new hires.
A few years ago, we implemented a public/private program called Career Pathways.  Working with local oil companies, their unions, the State, Harbor College and the South Bay Center for Counseling, the County helped fund a training program for refinery technicians.  Turns out that the oil companies had been bringing in workers from other states to fill the jobs!  
Through the program, 900 people have been trained for good-paying, middle class jobs that the company needed to fill.  I’d like to recognize Colleen Mooney of the South Bay Center for Counseling who has done an outstanding job making this program a reality.  
I’m proud that a similar effort is underway in my hometown, Cerritos, with competing car dealerships.  At Cerritos College, they have created an automotive training center that focuses on technician training and dealership management.  At the same time, students can earn a BA in Automotive Management in conjunction with Northwood University.  
We have the largest automotive market in the country and this program is helping prepare young people for good careers at dealerships across the Southland.
I’d like to recognize Todd Leutheuser, Executive Director of the Southland Motor Car Dealers Association and Steve Richardson, Director of the Cerritos College Foundation. 
I’m pleased that El Camino College is embarking on a similar program in the South Bay.  They are partnering with local car dealers to support the dealership’s training programs and prepare students for jobs in the new automotive industry.  Working on cars isn’t tinkering in the garage like it used to be.  Hybrid cards and the new plug-ins require sophisticated, technically skilled workers.
El Camino was hearing from these local car dealers that they could not find enough trained technicians to meet their employment needs.  Through the partnership, they are working with them to provide training, vehicles and testing equipment so that students are prepared and ready to begin employment right away.  

Katie Gleason and Stephanie Rodriguez from El Camino College are here with us today.  Thank you for your efforts to serve the workforce needs of our community.  
It’s important that we all play a role in building the skills of our workforce.  As you know last year I trained to be a bus driver.  This year, I got some schooling in race car driving.
And stay tuned, because right now I’m training for my next gig – ballroom dancer!
Julie is working with me on this one… (video).  
Actually it’s all for a good cause – on February 11, Julie and I will be strapping on our dancing shoes to raise money for the Memorial Medical Center Foundation and its Center for Women’s Health.   We appreciate your support for the good work Memorial does – obviously we’ll need all the help we can get!
Support of Businesses

Earlier I was poking fun at some legislation being created at the State and Federal level.  Well, they don’t have a monopoly!  Here in LA County, we don’t get it right all the time either.

Last winter, the Board was asked to approve an increase of fees related to Public Health Department inspections.  I DESPISE fee increases.  Of course, the County has to recover its cost of doing business, but in these economic times, we cannot add an extra burden on our businesses, particularly small businesses.
Take my dry cleaner for example.  He mostly farms out the laundering part of his business.  But, in case of emergencies, he has two washers on-site.  With the increase in inspection fees, his payment went from $160 per year to $580 per year!  Over 250%!  He was being charged the same amount for his two machines as a laundry mat with over 50 machines.  
I had originally made a motion to evaluate the increases in six months, which is now.  Let’s just say that changes will be made!  I will also be making sure that businesses which were unfairly charged will be reimbursed.
Those of you who have spent any time in Northern California may be familiar with Schat’s Bakery Café.  Fifth generation Dutch bakers, the family also sells its products in grocery stores across the state. We are so lucky to be having the Schats open an outlet here in LA County – in El Segundo.
Unfortunately, back to Health Inspections, we have not always made it easy for them.  Of course these codes are critical to the safe preparation and handling of food in restaurants and other food outlets.  In fact, I was the one who made the motion for a rating system on food trucks.

However, our inspectors were insisting that the Schats paint their wall white, rather than the Dutch orange that is synonymous with their bakeries.  The orange is what customers see when they come in and what is visible from the street.  It’s important to their brand.  No food is prepped in the area, so it does not need the required white paint formula.  We were potentially delaying their opening and adding cost.  We’ll be fixing this one too – so be sure to stop in for the holidays!

I’ve given you a few examples of supporting our local small businesses, which you know is important to me.  I’m also working on an ordinance to support a much bigger industry in our area – the film business. 
The entertainment industry is the third largest in LA County, just behind international trade and tourism – which is obviously hugely driven by the industry.
Throughout the State, over half a million people rely on the entertainment industry for their livelihood.  While we often think of the big studios, like Warner Brothers, Universal and Paramount, in fact more than 6400 businesses service the film, television and commercial production industry.  

Unfortunately, we don’t always make it easy for the industry synonymous with our region to do business in its own backyard.  Depending on where a company is filming, it can take them 2 days to 30 days to secure a permit.  
Business licenses can be a flat fee, or based on the number of employees or based on gross receipts. 
Permit fees can range from $625 to $4,200.  
In some areas, a company can film only on public property and in others there is no filming on public property.

I think you get where I’m going on this.  We need to be more consistent and business-friendly across the region.  The Board of Supervisors has been working with FilmLA on outreach efforts reminding people that we cannot take the entertainment industry – and its jobs and economic impact – for granted.  FilmLA is also working with cities in LA County to make it easier and more consistent for entertainment companies to do business here.  

And this is critical to maintaining our position.  Over 40 states have begun offering film incentives.  In the few short years since these programs started, we have seen the percentage of movies shot in California drop from 66% to less than 40%.  We must stop the downturn!
Reform: Doing More With Less
Again this year, the County passed a balanced budget without the severe cuts we are seeing at other levels of government.  We continue to maintain our infrastructure as best we can, and remain committed to projects that are important in the communities we serve.  Projects like the Termino Ave. Drain, the Marina del Rey/Long Beach dredging project, the Diamond Bar Public Library and road repairs and park improvements are critical to maintaining the quality-of-life we have all come to expect.  Let me show you a few examples:

(Video)
These projects not only meet the needs of our local communities, but also add thousands of jobs and support our small local businesses.  In fact, a few months ago, the Board approved my motion to increase the bid preference from 5% to 8% for local small businesses which bid on county contracts.   
During these challenging times, when jobs are absolutely critical, we know that two out of three jobs in this County are created by small businesses.  This boost will help small vendors who want to do business with the County and we’re going to see them get more contracts.  It also encourages them to hire more employees.
Back to our budget: At over $23 billion, it is extremely challenging, given that nearly 90% of our budget consists of programs mandated by the federal and state governments.  On top of that, add the extra burden of state programs being “realigned” – a nice way of saying “pushed down” – to the local level.  For example, two months into it, we are already seeing the burden of having state prisoners brought into our system.
There is “no room at the inn” at our County jails, but a few months ago we started receiving prisoners from the State.  It is the State’s way of balancing their own budget.  We’re currently getting about 800 prisoners per month – a huge number on top of an already overcrowded system.

But the ramifications go further and have longer-term impacts than just what we see in our jails.  For example, in Downey, a school-based probation officer is being reassigned to support all the prisoners we have coming into the County. The bottom line here is that the kinds of interventions we can provide to troubled kids early to keep them out of the system is suffering as a result of the State pushing these prisoners into our system…and with minimal funding to support it.  
While we have been very prudent and made consistent cuts each year, the impacts of the ongoing economic challenges are taking their toll.  People who have lost their jobs or their homes are coming to the County for the first time, desperate for help.  With the crunch on our resources and a near doubling of our caseload since 2007, we must be even more diligent about where our money is spent.  
General Relief is a state-mandated program that requires counties to provide assistance to indigent adults who do not qualify for other benefits.  Los Angeles County accounts for nearly 70% of the total statewide population receiving benefits.
There are two routes for people to get off of GR – employment or disability.  What we found during the review process is that nearly 1/3 of the assistance payments were being made to individuals who were not pursuing either path, requirements for participation in the program.  
With the approval of the Board, my motion directs our CEO to put more stringent guidelines, measurements and follow-through into the GR program.  Let me be very clear: this is not meant to punish those who are legitimately on General Relief.  But we must put a stop to endless cash assistance for those who are not playing by the rules.  

I’m getting a lot of push-back on this from some legal advocates.  But to me, it’s simply not fair. As the ultimate safety net, we must be more aggressive about ensuring that scarce taxpayer resources are used to aid those most in need. 

Another area where we are seeing increased and unsustainable demands on our system is in healthcare.  A few months ago, the Board approved my motion to reform how we pay doctors at private hospitals when patients cannot pay.  This has been an on-going problem for us as the number of people without insurance continues to rise.  The State has also pulled its support.  

But we must stop putting band-aids on a situation that requires real reform.  We must take the next step forward in improving our operations and how we manage emergency healthcare so that all residents of LA County who must visit an emergency room can expect the availability of services and quality they deserve.
People Making a Difference
While we are facing really tough challenges across our nation and here in LA County, it hasn’t all been bad news!  I want to highlight a few people who are really making a difference.  Again, they are not letting what they cannot do get in the way of what they can do.
A few months ago we celebrated the 10 year anniversary of Safe Surrender.  I think you know how important this program is to me.  Through it, 88 lives have been saved to date. 
At the event, I had the incredible privilege of meeting the families and the children, the hospital workers and firefighters who have been a part of a Safe Surrender.  
I’d like to introduce you to one family, who lives right here in Long Beach.  Ted and Becki Saraf adopted Baby Jenna, who was safely surrendered at Long Beach Memorial in 2008. She was then moved to Intensive Care at Miller’s Children’s Hospital for four months.  Today, Jenna is a thriving and happy little lady and I’m so thrilled that she and her family can be here with us today.
Ted is an LA County firefighter and paramedic based at Station 159 in Gardena.  Becki is a registered nurse in the trauma unit at Western Medical Center.  They told me what an incredible addition Jenna has been to their family – they have two boys, one who is also adopted.   
The Safe Surrender program was created to give a mother, no matter what the situation, a safe, secure and anonymous way to get her child into safe hands and to protect a baby from abandonment.  No Shame. No Blame. No Names.  While we don’t celebrate a baby being given up, we know that with people like the Sarafs, infants are given a second chance at life and hope for a bright future.  

Nelson Mandella once said that, “Education is the most powerful weapon you can use to change the world.”  The American education system is in dire straits and California’s ratings are near the bottom in the country.  Debates rage and fingerpointing abounds.  Through it all, however, we have some outstanding teachers and administrators who understand that the main character in our playbook should be the students!

I’m so pleased that one of the 4th district’s own, Whittier’s Superintendent of Schools Sandra Thorstenson, has been named the Association of School Administrator’s top superintendent in the State and will represent California in the National Superintendent of the Year Competition.  Unfortunately, Sandra is speaking at a conference today, but we have two of her Whittier Board members here – Dr. Ralph Pacheco and Russell Casteneda-Calleros – we know how proud you must be! I’d also like to thank the jazz band from one of your schools, California High, for welcoming us today.
Music and Art is so critical in education and for the development of young people.  While the State’s K-12 education budget continues to be slashed, the County is doing its best to provide grants to continue these important programs.  On your way in today, I hope you were able to enjoy the artwork displayed at the entry.  
I help sponsor a program called KidsVision.  The Long Beach Museum of Art provides the art curriculum for all 5th graders in the Long Beach Unified School District.  Without them, it’s very likely the children would not have art classes at all.
The best part is that the Museum provides the classes free of charge – the only “vendor” in LA County that does not get paid for conducting state-certified art instruction.  Ron Nelson, the Executive Director at the museum has been told by some that he should charge.  But his vision is bigger. He says that it is the museum’s duty not only to care for their artistic treasures, but to educate about them.  
He says about charging, “That isn’t who we are and it’s not who we will ever become.  What good is it if we don’t teach about what we have?  Yes, everyone is facing red ink, but we still need to move forward and never stop doing our best.”  
Now that is community spirit and making a difference right here!  
Finally, I’d like to recognize the man who led us in the pledge of allegiance, John Kelsall.  For those of you who don’t know John, his son Jonas was one of the Navy Seals killed in August in Afghanistan.  Jonas represents the very best of America’s service men and women.  During his many deployments, he was awarded the Legion of Merit, two Bronze Stars with Valor, a Purple Heart and numerous other Navy and Marine Corps commendation medals.

In the midst of this holiday season, I hope we will all remember those who are making the ultimate sacrifice for our country.  I read something recently that said that our veterans and those who serve in our military basically write a blank check made payable to the United States of America, 
“for an amount up to and including their lives.”  
May we all give thanks to those who knowingly put themselves in harm’s way so that we can continue to enjoy the freedoms we too often take for granted.
Community Contributions

In speaking of our vets, today we continue our tradition of supporting local non-profits through this event, with donations to US Vets and the Ronald McDonald House.  

US Vets is the nation’s largest non-profit provider of services to veterans facing challenges in their transition back to civilian life.  
While we are seeing modest improvements in the general population, unemployment has been increasing for veterans who served in the military since 2001.  It’s currently about 22% for young veterans.
US Vets helps those struggling by providing housing, counseling, career development and other support, to help veterans and their families get back on their feet.  

Would Steve Peck, Greg McCormack and Mike Murray from US Vets please stand up?  
I’d also like to recognize my dear friend Ron Piazza, who has led the efforts to build a Ronald McDonald House on the Long Beach Memorial Hospital Campus.  The House will provide low-cost temporary housing for families of seriously ill children who are receiving treatment at Miller Children’s Hospital and other medical facilities.  In fact, later this month, we will be having the grand opening ceremony for the facility.  

Would Ron, Rob Parker and Cheri Bazley from Ronald McDonald House please stand?
I’m so pleased that we can make a contribution this year to continue the great work that US Vets and Ronald McDonald are doing in our community.
Election
As I announced at last year’s State of the County, I am running for re-election in 2012!  It will be my final term.  I’d like to continue aggressively pushing forward on the job creation and business support programs I’ve talked about today.  I will also focus on reforming programs to ensure your taxpayer dollars are spent prudently.

I LOVE this job.  I get to focus on real people and real problems, rather than blueberries and mountain lions.  I don’t get held up by partisan politics and caucus leaders telling me how to vote.

While managing the nation’s largest County – what would be the 9th largest state in America – is not always a picnic, when I see what people like Oscar and Sandra and the Sarafs are doing to make their corner of the world a little bit better, I am inspired to find a way to support their efforts.  When I see people struggling to keep their business open or pounding the pavement to get a job, I know that I can make a difference in their lives.  I am grateful for the opportunity to serve you and I thank you for all the support you have given me.
From my family to all of you, however you may celebrate the holidays, may you enjoy a beautiful season of blessings and a prosperous and healthy New Year.

May God bless you and may God continue to bless the United States of America!
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